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August 31, 2022 

 
BY EMAIL AND USPS MAIL 

Michael S. Catlett 
Deputy Solicitor General and  
Chief Counsel to Special Litigation 
Office of the Attorney General 
2005 North Central Avenue 
Phoenix, Arizona 85004 
michael.catlett@azag.gov 
 
Re: Request to Immediately Investigate and Stop Violation of A.R.S. § 15-511 -- School Districts 

Illegally Using District Resources to Influence Outcome of Election 

Dear Mr. Catlett: 

Arizona Revised Statute Section 15-511 prohibits school districts from spending or using district 
school resources to influence the outcomes of elections, including the support or opposition of ballot 
measures.  But school districts are doing precisely that, and the Attorney General is statutorily 
empowered to stop it.    

In blatant violation of A.R.S. § 15-511, school districts are using district resources to send 
representatives to the Arizona School Board Association (“ASBA”) Law Conference on September 7-9, 
2022, at the J.W. Marriott Camelback Inn in Paradise Valley.  The ASBA is an Arizona nonprofit that 
engages in political advocacy.  See ASBA 2022 Political Agenda enclosed.  But the ASBA has brought 
its political advocacy to a fine point in its upcoming Law Conference.  It has enlisted – and integrated 
into its conference programming – a 501(c)(4) organization known as the “Friends of the ASBA.”  See 
ASBA Law Conference Program enclosed.   

The Friends of the ASBA has an overtly ideological mission:  promote opposition to A.R.S. § 
15-2401 et seq. (Arizona’s Empowerment Scholarship Account (“ESA”) statutes).  Law Conference 
attendees are encouraged to join with the Friends of the ASBA to oppose the ESA expansion and thereby 
deprive Arizona families of their freedom of choice in education.   See Instagram post of the Friends of 
the ASBA.   

Based on our knowledge of this event, staff and other representatives from numerous school 
districts will attend the Law Conference, including Tolleson Elementary School District, Avondale 
Elementary School District, Deer Valley Unified School District.  See enclosed Twitter posts from last 
year’s conference from representatives from those school districts.  In addition, we expect many other 
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school districts to attend, including unified school districts within Phoenix, Chandler, Mesa, Page, 
Gilbert, and Queen Creek. 

Arizonans would rightly be appalled to learn that school districts will be using taxpayer resources 
to have district employees participate in an event clearly geared toward a political objective:  undoing 
Arizona’s innovative, new universal school-choice program.  A.R.S. § 15-511 gives the Attorney 
General the power to end this, but only if your office acts promptly.   

Based on the foregoing, we respectfully request that your office investigate the use of school 
district resources in connection with the participation of district employees in the upcoming 
ASBA/Friends of ASBA Law Conference on September 7-9, 2002.  We further ask that your office take 
all appropriate legal action to enforce Arizona’s law prohibiting school districts from using public 
recourses to support a ballot measure seeking to invalidate Arizona’s universal ESA program. 

Very truly yours, 
 
 
 

Scott Day Freeman 
Senior Attorney 
Goldwater Institute Scharf-Norton Center for 
Constitutional Litigation 
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